## CITY OF EGG HARBOR MUNICIPAL LAND USE BOARD

March 16, 2021 Remote Meeting 7:00 P.M.

A remote access meeting of the Egg Harbor City Municipal Land Use Board was held on March 16, 2021. Those in attendance were Mayor Jiampetti, Council Representative Karl Timbers, Chairman Jack Peterson, Vice Chairman Todd Warker, Egg Harbor City Fire Department Representative John Garth, Regular Members; Michael McKenna, Keith Mullineaux, Alternate #1 Andrew Dixon, Alternate #2 DaShaun Hare, the Mayors Representative Marie Johns, Leo Manos Esquire, Land Use Board Engineer Ryan McGowan and Secretary Donna Heffley. (Not Present were Regular Members, Dennis McKenna, and Gladys Torres,

Chairman Peterson opened the meeting with the flag salute.

Chairman Peterson called the meeting to order and made the following announcement.

This meeting was advertised pursuant to the NJ Open Public Meetings Act N.J.S.A. 1:4-6 Seq. Notices were sent to official publications for the Egg Harbor City Municipal Land Use Board; the Press of Atlantic City, the Egg Harbor News, the Atlantic Current and the Hammonton Gazette. A copy of the notice was posted on the bulletin board of the Egg Harbor City Municipal Building.

Chairman Peterson directed the Secretary to enter this public announcement into the minutes.

<u>Roll Call:</u> Mayor Jiampetti <u>absent</u>, Mr. Timbers <u>present</u>, Chairman Peterson <u>present</u>, Vice Chairman Warker <u>present</u>, Mr. Garth <u>present</u>, Mr. Mullineaux <u>present</u>, Michael McKenna <u>present</u>, Dennis McKenna <u>absent</u>, Mrs. Torres <u>absent</u>, Mrs. Johns <u>present</u>, Mr. Dixon <u>present</u>, Mr. Hare <u>present</u>, Mr. McGowan <u>present</u>, Mr. Manos <u>present</u> and Secretary Donna Heffley <u>present</u>.

## Approval of Minutes: February 16, 2021

Vice Chairman Warker asked the Secretary to make a correction in the February 16, 2021 minutes where he was recorded absent in the roll call and was present. The Secretary will make this correction.

Upon motion made by Mr. Dixon, seconded by Mr. Walker and carried the February 16, 2021 minutes were approved.

## Approval of Resolutions: none

<u>New Business:</u> Mr. McGowan reviewed his Memorandum to the Egg Harbor City Land Use Board titled:

Review and Recommendation for Cooperative Sober Living Facility Land Use Regulations. Attached here to made part of is Mr. McGowan's Memorandum.

In summary, the following provisions are recommended to be considered for inclusion in the City's Land Use Ordinance:

- 1. Listing CSLR facilities with up to 10 residents as conditional uses in all residential zones.
- 2. Requiring a minimum separation distance from any other existing or proposed CSLR facility in accordance with the following:
  - a. 600' along the frontage of any Avenue or Terrace
  - b. 300' along the frontage of any Street
  - c. 300' from any intersection which is within 300' of anther facility
- 3. Requiring a minimum separation of 1,000 feet from any school, in accordance with the most recent Drug-Free School Zone Map.

## Questions and Comments from the Board:

Mr. Timbers asked if a person can prevent one of these homes from moving next to them.

Mr. McGowan responded there is nothing anyone can do to stop this type of home to move into a neighborhood they are permitted in all residential zones.

Mayor Jiampetti arrived at the meeting

Mr. Peterson asked if these facilities are taxable.

Mr. McGowan noted they are taxed the same as single family dwellings and pay taxes.

Mayor Jiampetti spoke to the State Department of Community Affairs concerning Class F homes. She asked them to notify the Zoning Official when a new home will be coming into town. The Building Department will have to be notified of these homes before occupancy.

Mr. Peterson expressed his concerns. About distances between these homes throughout the city.

Mr. McGowan explained the distance criteria that will be in place in the ordinance. The distances between these homes would be set by an ordinance proposed by the City.

Mr. Manos responded to the legalities that may be involved with these homes.

If there are problems with residents of these facilities they must be reported and incidents recorded so when it comes time for their license renewal, if there have been numerous reports of problems they may not get their license renewed.

Mayor Jiampetti stressed the importance of reporting problems to the Police Department and Code Enforcement to protect our neighborhoods. The Coalition for Safe Communities is a way Residents can get involved and make our community a better place. The City has a Nuisance Ordinance in place and when there are more than 10 complaints received the owner will get fined.

Code Enforcement will ensure that not too many people are occupying one facility. The same rules must be followed by all, the facilities do not have special rules.

Mr. McGowan noted the board can accept the findings of the Memorandum and make a recommendation to City Council to develop an ordinance that adopts or considers the recommendations at the end of it. The Board can also make a recommendation to increase the separation distance if the board feels the recommended separation distances between these facilities is not sufficient.

<u>Public Comments:</u> Ms. Nanette Galloway wanted to know if there is any public notification that one of these facilities is moving into town or records in City Hall to find where these facilities are located.

Mr. McGowan noted at this time a record is not being kept. The Class F facility is a new classification and does not know at this time how the facilities will be recorded. If the City makes these facilities a conditional use the Building and Code Enforcement Office will have to be notified. The Oxford model will be required to have a rental housing permit with the City before occupancy.

Mr. Warker asked how the different facilities are managed and when they are not and the difference in the occupants.

Upon motion to submit the recommendations of Mr. McGowan's memo to City Council was made by Mayor Jiampetti, seconded by Mr. Warker and carried.

Old Business: Chairman Peterson discussed with the Board trash and recycling issues that continues to be a problem with Dollar General. The trash area is not maintained properly according to their approved site plan. Mr. Peterson would like this matter addressed and would like to recommend they return to the board.

Mayor Jiampetti, Chairman Peterson and Board Professionals discussed this matter and how the problem can be handled.

Other areas with Trash issues that must be addressed was Walgreens and the Incollingo's shopping area.

Board Members and Mr. McGowan discussed the basin at the Dollar General which is in a failed condition and must be corrected.

Mayor Jiampetti also discussed the dead trees at the Dollar General which must be replaced. Mayor Jiampetti discussed Airbnb's and frat houses and the issues that may arise with them.

**Adjournment:** Upon motion made by Mayor Jiampetti seconded by Mr. Mullineaux and carried the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted Donna Heffley Land Use Board Secretary



845 North Main Street Pleasantville, NJ 08232 O: (609) 645-7110 F: (609) 645-7076

March 16, 2021

Egg Harbor City Land Use Board 500 London Ave Egg Harbor City, New Jersey 08215

#### Memorandum to the Egg Harbor City Land Use Board

# Review and Recommendation for Cooperative Sober Living Facility Land Use Regulations

The City of Egg Harbor has recently observed a significant increase in interest from developers in the establishment of Cooperative Sober Living Residences (CSLR) facilities within the City. In response to this recent increase in interest, the City believes it is their responsibility to develop applicable regulations and require appropriate development patterns for these facilities. While there do not appear to be many these facilities in the City currently, the best time to establish land use regulations is prior to the development of potentially negative patterns. Once negative development patterns of any kind emerge, they are very difficult to correct retroactively. The City believes that this makes the current time the right moment to research, develop, and adopt regulations to ensure appropriate development patterns.

The City recognizes that there is a growing need for CSLR and other community-based rehabilitation facilities. These facilities provide a unique and potentially beneficial treatment option for the populations they serve. The City also recognizes that inappropriate development patterns and densities of these facilities can have a detrimental impact on the facility's residents and the surrounding community. The City's goal is to develop and implement land use regulations which will ensure that the development patterns of these facilities maximize the benefits for facility residents and minimize the impact to the surrounding neighborhoods.

When starting to investigate this topic, the City reached out to the New Jersey Department of Community Affairs (NJDCA) to seek guidance on the types of facilities that could be regulated and inquire if a model ordinance was available. NJDCA provided a report prepared for the City of Woodbury and an ordinance to effectuate the recommendations of the report. The report is unsigned but is titled "Community Residences Report & Recommendations" and was prepared by Group Melvin Design. It is a thorough literature review of the topic which cites over 50 sources to bolster the arguments made and facts presented in the report. This memorandum relies on findings and conclusions from that report without revisiting the extensive literature review.

Egg Harbor City finds itself, much like the City of Woodbury, with an aging housing stock of large single-family homes. Depressed property values and large homes built with a relatively high number of bedrooms (relics from an era when the average family size was much larger than it is today) make for an attractive housing stock for CSLR facilities. The City also has bus and rail mass transit options combined with a walkable downtown. These are all resources that

make it easier for organizations to care for those in recovery who rely on walking and transit options for their transportation needs. Given these and other factors, it is anticipated that the number of these facilities in the City will increase going forward.

Taking the proactive approach of regulating CSLR type facilities starts with an understanding of what type of facilities can be regulated. Regulation of "oxford model" homes that establish and operate under the definition of a "family" in single-family zones is not something that the City has the authority to do. However, the facilities regulated by the New Jersey Department of Community Affairs as Class "F" Community Sober Living Residences do not meet the definition of a family and do not qualify as a single-family use. These facilities are not fully controlled by the residents and are managed and operated either as non-profit or for-profit businesses. These Class "F" Licensed facilities effectively operate as rooming or boarding houses and are regulated under the New Jersey Rooming and Boarding House Act of 1979. These facilities are, therefore, able to be regulated by the City as something other than a standard single-family residential use. While regulation of these facilities is permitted, the City must permit them in all residential zones and is required to take the least restrictive approach possible to effectuate the intended regulations. Given these parameters, the best approach to regulating CSLR facilities appears to be to treat them as a conditional use in all single-family residential zones.

Having established that CSLR facilities can be regulated as conditional uses by the City, the next critical step is to develop and adopt minimally restrictive regulations that seek to protect facility residents and neighboring communities from adverse conditions. A key element to the success of CSLR type facilities is immersion into an existing neighborhood and community. The success of these facilities relies on "normalization" for the residents. This is achieved by locating the facility in an established neighborhood. The CSLR phase of treatment relies on immersion into a community to reestablish sober living habits and encourage the resident to become part of a supportive community.

Given that the success of CSLR type facilities relies on the strength of the surrounding neighborhood, it can also be understood that concentrating these facilities in a small area is detrimental to their success and the surrounding neighborhood. To avoid the deleterious effects of clustered CSLR facilities, the establishment of a separation distance between facilities has become a common practice. This allows for the establishment of a facility in any residential zone but prevents more from concentrating around it. What has been the subject of much debate has been the appropriate spacing distance between facilities. While recommended distance varies by study, generally, allowing no more than 1 facility per City block seems to be the most consistently recommended approach.

For the City of Egg Harbor, the City's traditional Avenue, Street, and Terrace layout with standard and consistent block lengths simplifies the determination of appropriate spacing distances. Each standard block in the City is 600' long and is separated from the next block by a 48.33' Street. Establishing a 600' separation distance along Street and Terrace frontages would, therefore, ensure one facility would be permitted per block. For dwellings that face or have a secondary frontage along one of the city's Streets, a minimum separation of 300' along the Street block face would provide for separation of facilities by a shorter physical distance but at least two intersecting streets. In addition to those distances along any frontage block faces, 300' separation should be required from any intersection which is within 300' of another facility. This extra separation requirement would prevent placement of a second facility just around the

corner from another facility in the event that they do not share a common frontage. Adopting a conditional use standard that requires a 600' separation distance between CSLR facilities along Avenue and Terrace frontages, 300' separation distance along Street frontages, and 300' separation distance from any intersection that has another facility within 300' of it would provide the recommended separation without being arbitrary or overly restrictive.

In addition to separation from similar facilities, another separation distance regulation that was reviewed was separation from certain community facilities. Pursuant to the State of New Jersey's Drug-Free School Zone Act and subsequent guidance from various offices of the State, the City's Drug Free School Zone Map lists and depicts facilities that have been identified as special resources, particularly for children and adolescents, in the community. These facilities have been identified as being deserving of special protections from the presence of illicit substances. Given the elevated protections afforded to these facilities, a thorough review of the appropriateness of separation from them is consistent the goals of the Drug-Free School Zone Act.

A CSLR is, by definition, a facility that houses individuals who are recovering from drug and/or alcohol addiction. Studies have shown that the rate at which recovering individuals relapse within the first year after treatment is significantly higher than the rate of drug and alcohol abuse by the general population. This corresponds with the same timeframe during which recovering individuals would most likely be a resident at a CLSR facility. Evaluating this information with respect to the Drug-Free School Zone Map raises some concerns about the placement of CSLR facilities within the restricted areas.

If a CSLR resident has an elevated potential to relapse during their residency, it would be to their benefit to be located outside of areas that could cause major setbacks to their recovery. Drug-Free School Zone areas are designed with harsher penalties, such as a minimum 3-year prison sentence that would be a major setback to anyone in recovery. Instead of benefiting from treatment options and staying on the path to recovery, an individual apprehended in this area may be incarcerated and ineligible for parole for an extended period of time. It would stand to reason that the best locations for CSLR facilities would be outside of these areas unless there was a competing reason why proximity to such a facility would be beneficial to CSLR residents.

Given that the goal of any regulation of CSLR facilities should be to provide the minimum restriction necessary to achieve the desired goal, it was necessary to conduct an individual review of each facility type listed and depicted on the Drug-Free School Zone Map. This was done to determine whether separation from each facility type was in the best interest of both the City and future CSLR residents. There are three different types of facilities listed and depicted on the Drug-Free School Zone Map and they are afforded unequal levels of protection. Two facility types listed on the map are Public Park/Playground Recreation Sites and Public Buildings. Both of these facility types deserve protection from the presence of illicit drugs but they are not singularly focused resources for children in the same way that schools are. Many of these facilities offer resources and public services to adults and children alike. These are, therefore, assets to prospective CSLR facility residents and limiting proximity to them could unfairly limit access to the benefits these facilities offer.

In contrast to these types of public facilities, schools are singularly focused on providing resources for children in a highly regulated and safe environment. The larger perimeter afforded

to school properties on the Drug-Free School Zone Map is indicative of the importance of these facilities to the community's youth and adolescents. School facilities are uniquely child focused and should always offer a safe space for children in the community. Schools also generally do not offer services for adults so proximity to them does not present any specific value to the residents of a CSLR facility. It is, therefore, reasonable and justifiable to provide unique protection to school facilities and CSLR residents in the form of separation between the two. The most effective way to ensure this unique protection would be to maintain a 1000' buffer, consistent with the Drug-Free School Zone Map, between schools and CSLR facilities.

In summary, the following provisions are recommended to be considered for inclusion in the City's Land Use Ordinance:

- Listing CSLR facilities with up to 10 residents as conditional uses in all residential zones.
- 2. Requiring a minimum separation distance from any other existing or proposed CSLR facility in accordance with the following;
  - a. 600' along the frontage of any Avenue or Terrace
  - b. 300' along the frontage of any Street
  - c. 300' from any intersection which is within 300' of another facility
- Requiring a minimum separation of 1,000 feet from any school, in accordance with the most recent Drug-Free School Zone Map